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Minutes of the Trust Board
Thursday 31 January 2013 13.00-16.00
Philip Constable Board Room, 1st Floor Grosvenor Wing

	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Steve Bolam (SB)
	Director of Finance, Performance & Informatics

	
	Prof Peter Kopelman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Chief Nurse & Director of Operations

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Judith Hulf (JH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Stella Pantelides (SP)
	Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Ms Wendy Brewer (WB)
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Director of Corporate Affairs

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	Apologies
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director


The Chair welcomed all to the meeting including J Hulf and S Pantelides, the trust’s two new non executive directors. Two members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations. 

	Item 
	Title
	Follow up actions

	13.01
	Declarations of interest and code of conduct
The Board noted the updated Register of Interests and confirmed that it was correct and complete.  

The Chairman presented the Code of Conduct incorporating the Nolan principles and asked the board to reaffirm their commitment to the Code of Conduct; no objections were raised.  

The board were reminded that all the non executive directors, with the exception of S Wilton, were voting members.   The voting executive directors were M Scott, S Bolam, R Given-Wilson and A Robertson. It was noted that there was now a full complement of board members.
	

	
	
	

	13.02
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on the 29th November 2012 were approved as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	13.03
	Schedule of Matters Arising
It was noted that the implementation plans for the strategies would be presented at March board.
P Murphy reported that the draft Quality Improvement implementation plan had been presented to the Quality and Risk Committee (QRC) in January and would be completed by March.  The first divisional report on progress against the strategy would be expected at QRC in May.  

It was agreed that the minutes of the sub-board committees should be made accessible to the board by circulating with the board papers.
12.58.3: W Brewer reported that information regarding turnover was included in the Workforce report.
	P Jenkinson

March 2013

	
	
	

	13.04
	Chief Executive Report
M Scott asked the board to note the report and highlighted that the actions and achievements of staff across the organisation show alignment with the trust’s strategies.   
	

	
	
	

	13.05
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	13.05.01
	Patient Story
The board watched a patient story DVD which featured a mother telling the story of her new born baby being given an incorrect bag of nutrition.  Processes had been improved since the incident and the mother and father had been impressed with the openness of the trust in explaining what had happened and how systems had changed as a result.  The story emphasised the importance of the Being open process.  A Robertson also reported that the Department of Health was due to introduce a contractual ‘duty of candour’ from April 2013 which requires the trust to be open with patients if their safety has been compromised, apologise and ensure that lessons are learnt to prevent the mistakes from being repeated. 
S Pantelides commented that the mother in the DVD had been very articulate and asked whether the explanation would have been as thorough if she had been less articulate.  A Robertson commented that she hoped so and that the consultant involved in this case would take as much time with all families.
	

	
	
	

	13.05.02
	Quality Report
A Robertson presented the report and highlighted the points under the following areas.  
Patient safety: The board were reminded that there had been a cluster of MRSA bacteraemias which was very disappointing.  A panel including external experts had been convened to investigate the cluster and ensure that all possible learning was extracted and acted on.  It was also noted that MRSA acquisitions had risen slightly in the last few months.  
It was noted that it was good news that the incidence rate of C Difficile cases had continued to reduce however unfortunately the trust had breached the threshold with 53 cases against a threshold of 52.  Next year would be even more challenging with a threshold of 45 cases; it was believed that further improvements could be made to continue to reduce the number of cases.  
A downward trend in the number of SIs was noted (even with the inclusion of pressure ulcers) which was positive.  In terms of incident reporting generally the trust was believed to have a healthy reporting culture with a minimal number of extreme harm incidents against total number of incidents (a parameter adopted by the National outcomes framework). 

CQUINs: A Robertson reported that these were nationally mandated improvement measures or locally agreed with commissioners, some selected due to patient safety incidents.   It was important for the targets to be stretching and ambitious. There was more to be achieved for the VTE CQUIN.  The quarter 3 audit results had been published and demonstrate an improvement from 62.7% to 74% for overall compliance. Performance against this CQUIN was being monitored at Patient Safety Committee, Quality and Risk Committee, the Executive Management Team and the quarterly divisional performance reviews.  
The board noted the ongoing work to raise awareness of the importance of handover.  The new Handover policy had been launched and the Head of Patient Safety had been going round the organisation, talking to staff about the policy and the principles of a safe handover.  The implementation of the policy would be audited later in the year.  
A Robertson reported that the NHS Patient Safety Thermometer was a national CQUIN used as a local improvement tool for measuring, monitoring and analysing patient harms and ‘harm free’ care.  On a given day every month, all patients were assessed as to whether they have been harmed by a pressure ulcer, fall, urinary infection or VTE. Data collection had taken a significant amount of work and two patient safety facilitators were now in place to help with the monthly collection of corporate level data to upload onto the national database. It was noted that the trust may need to make a judgement regarding whether to roll over locally agreed CQUINs or discontinue them to concentrate on the national mandatory CQUINs.  
N Deans commented on the documentation of allergies.  A Robertson reported that staff were improving but needed to improve further and comply with documenting allergies in the specified box on the prescription chart.
P Kopelman commented regarding the MRSA bacteraemias and whether the cluster of cases was caused by a new type.  A Robertson reported that genome sequencing had taken place and from what was known so far it was not a new type (two results were still awaited).  It was possible that there was a similarity between two of the cases which were tracked back to one ward; once confirmed then attention could be focussed on that ward.
The Chairman asked if any ideas had been gathered regarding infection control from the recent visit of the trust’s infection control doctor to Guy’s and St Thomas’ NHS Foundation trust.  A Robertson reported that the infection control doctor was considering some of the ideas and deciding whether or not to incorporate them into practice at St George’s.  It was noted that Southampton trust were also performing well in terms C Difficile and the infection control team may undertake a visit there to gather ideas for improvement.  

Patient experience: A Robertson reported that the Friends and Family test (FFT), a national CQUIN, was being introduced across the trust.  The initiative was a significant undertaking but by the end of January would include all areas in the trust and be fully live by 1 April 2013.  The results could be looked at corporately, by division or by ward.  Of the 583 surveys carried out so far, 91% of people would recommend the trust to a friend or relative based on their treatment.  The minimum return rate was 15%; ensuring this return for all patients that had been an inpatient or come through A&E was a risk.  It was particularly challenging to survey patients as they leave A&E and different methods were being trialled.  The data would be comparable across the trust and against other trusts and the results would be required to be uploaded to the public facing website.  It was anticipated that maternity would come on stream with the project next year.
Complaints: A Robertson reported that there had been a downward trend in complaints numbers generally although there had been a slight increase in Q3 compared to Q2.  The response performance was currently 88% with the agreed extensions taken out and 69% within 25 days.  There was nil to note regarding Ombudsman activity.

It was noted that 8-10% of complaints were reopened. Care groups with higher numbers of reopened complaints had been identified and a number of actions were in place.  
It had been noted that on analysis of national data the trust received a larger number of complaints in comparison to other comparable organisations (particularly in outpatients, A&E and maternity) however it was noted that the trust had seen an overall reduction in numbers in 2012 compared to 2011.  A Robertson reported that a close watch would be kept on the position.  Discussion took place regarding the complaints categories; A Robertson reported that communication was often cited in complaints which validated what was already known.  
Eliminating mixed sex accommodation:

There had been a rise in breaches during December, mainly due to operational difficulties with pressure on capacity.  So far in January, despite operational pressure, the breaches had been kept under control.

Discussion took place regarding the 15 step challenge; N Deans confirmed that he was the lead executive for the initiative. He reported that the pilot had flagged up a number of administrative issues. A number of meetings had taken place with Vikki Carruth, Deputy Chief Nurse and a paper was being taken to Executive management team the following week, after which the initiative would be rolled out.  S Wilton commented that she had taken part in the pilot and that there had been problems with the hand held devices used during the pilot; S Wilton to re-send her feedback to N Deans.   

Patient outcomes: A Robertson highlighted some of the national audits that the trust had participated in including the Emergency oxygen audit and National sentinel stroke audit; the trust had performed well in both. The trust did not perform well in the National Bowel Cancer Audit; this would be monitored by the Clinical Effectiveness and Audit Committee.  Continued improvements were also needed in the National Lung Cancer Audit.
It was noted that a considerable amount of effort had gone into the Medicine and Cardiovascular division achieving compliance with NICE guidance; further work was needed in the other divisions.

The trust’s position with regard to the mortality rate was noted on page 22 of the report.  Compliance with the WHO surgical checklist was being sustained and had improved in the areas that had not been compliant; this continued to be monitored at the Patient Safety Committee.  The healthcare records audit (also a CQUIN) needed continued focus as results failed to reach the CQUIN target. 
Quality and Risk Committee update:

S Wilton updated the Board following the QRC meeting in January. 
· The committee had approved the first draft of the Quality Improvement Strategy implementation plan and would see the final version at the March meeting.  
· P Jenkinson was planning to map out the relationship between the committees in order to provide greater awareness and clarity regarding the interaction between them.
· Quality of data had been discussed and it was noted that this would be picked up as part of the upcoming Deloitte exercise
· The committee had also received an update on compliance with VTE assessment.  There had been manpower issues in the VTE team however a nurse had recently been seconded to assist. 

· The committee approved the Terms of Reference for both the Clinical Governance Group and the MRSA cluster investigation.
· A gap analysis of the trust in terms of the Francis report had been presented.

· It was agreed that the dates for Staff forums on patient safety should be included in the NEDs’ newsletter 
· It was noted that the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) was in the process of being completely revised and refreshed in line with the trust strategies so that risks identified in the Integrated Business Plan were managed appropriately going forward. 

· The NTDA had observed the January QRC meeting and provided positive informal feedback on an ‘effective  meeting’.  They raised the point that both the BAF and the Quality risk profile papers needed updating.
	N Deans

March 2013



	
	
	

	13.05.03
	Care and Environment Progress Report

N Deans advised that there was not a report for this meeting as no projects had been completed since the last meeting.  There were projects due to be completed in March when a report would be presented to board.
	

	
	
	

	13.06
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	13.06.01
	Trust Strategies
T Kemp reported that a range of thematic strategies had been developed to support delivery of the overarching Trust Strategy (approved at board in November 2012).  She advised that the Trust Strategy and range of underpinning strategies would guide the annual objectives.  

Clinical strategy: T Kemp reported that this was the collation of the Quality improvement strategy and clinical components of the Trust Strategy.  P Kopelman commented that the need for 24/7 services needed to be stressed more in the strategy.  T Kemp agreed. 

ICT strategy: S Bolam reported that the strategy had undergone some additions following the strategy session in December particularly with reference to the pace of implementation of capital projects.  It was noted that the ICT plan had a shorter run time due to the pace of change within ICT.  S Wilton commented that she believed there should be more emphasis on safeguarding and confidentiality within the strategy.
Workforce strategy: P Murphy commented that the strategy demonstrated significant progress.  He commented that strengthening of leadership sometimes required a change of leaders. He also commented that as an organisation changed and improved performance there could be an increase in grievances which may not relate to anything except the change in leadership.  In that situation it would be important not to react to the wrong thing.  W Brewer reported that there had been a significant change in the management of leadership roles in maternity; the benefits were now being seen.

S Pantelides commented that the strategy was full of things the organisation would do for staff (in terms of support etc) however there also needed to be acknowledgement of what the trust expected from staff. She also recommended that there was opportunity to further explore the competitive frame in terms of ensuring that the trust did not lose the best and most experienced staff.  P Kopelman commented that it would be helpful to refer to the strategies when addressing concerns that will arise following the publication of the Francis Report.
It was noted that the Friends and family test question regarding recommending the trust to others scored a lower result from staff than from patients; this gap would need to be closed.  A Robertson reported that this would be a CQUIN in the future.
Estates strategy: N Deans commented that the key drivers had been the Trust strategy, Quality improvement strategy, BSBV and closer work with the university (SGUL). One of the key issues was the Capital investment framework which would be used to identify and prioritise schemes.  P Kopelman commented that there could be more reference to the sustainability agenda. 
The Board approved the strategies.
	T Kemp

March 2013

S Bolam

March 2013

W Brewer

March 2013

N Deans

March 2013

	
	
	

	13.06.02
	Clinical Services Presentation – Surgery division
Drew Fleming provided the board with an update on the division of Surgery, Theatres, Neurosciences and Cancer.  Chloe Cox and Helene Anderson were also in attendance.  The presentation covered the division’s approach to service improvement, opportunities for the future and key risks. 

He highlighted the recent divisional achievements including increased activity year on year, the major trauma centre, hyper acute stroke unit and burns facility.  It was also noted that the division had made significant cost savings.
Priorities in 2013-2015

D Fleming reported that the division would be focussing on a number of priorities in the next couple of years: improving patient experience, consolidating specialist services, becoming more efficient, strengthening clinical leadership, furthering education and research and strengthening the divisional governance framework. 

Patient experience: 
The division had a number of plans in place to improve patient experience including maximizing bed occupancy in neurosciences, working to establish the surgical assessment unit, improving the surgical admissions lounge, dealing with the length of stay issues in some care groups, increasing the number of day cases and further improving the 24/7 service.
Specialist services:
D Fleming reported on the various plans to consolidate specialist services in the future including the development of a helipad in order to become a level 1 trauma centre, the move of neuro-rehabilitation to the Queen Mary’s site next year and the proposed development of the private patients’ unit.  It was noted that the trust had a growing reputation as a leading cancer provider and that two of the trust’s consultants had applied for pathway leads on tumour groups in the London Cancer Alliance (LCA).   It was noted that some services were more profitable than others and that the division would like to increase provision within neurosurgery and the cochlear implant service. The division was also keen to develop a ‘hub and spoke’ model with Southwest London trusts; the urology and general surgery care groups were well on their way to developing this way of working.
Efficiency:

The division were looking for ways to make further efficiencies including reducing length of stay, working with the new divisional chair for CSW to increase the number of community beds, looking for ways to improve the step down facility, improving theatre utilisation, continued expansion of the preoperative assessment service and increasing the uptake of the enhanced recovery programme.
Clinical leadership:

D Fleming reported that the he wanted to ensure that clinical directors and care groups leads engaged fully in the governance activities they had signed up for and that a ‘them and us’ culture was discouraged. It was imperative that the posts were filled with staff who had a desire to do the job. It was noted that the clinical directors were now required to present monthly performance reports to the Divisional Governance Board. However it was also noted that they needed the tools to be able to carry out their role to the full.  

Education and research:
It was noted that in the future, consultant job plans would be developed in order to target people with an interest in research and education to help drive the agenda within the division.

Divisional governance framework: 

D Fleming reported that the division was aiming to strengthen the governance framework by expanding the membership of the governance boards to include the care group leads and challenging the clinical directors on a monthly basis.

Key risks
D Fleming advised that the key risks facing the division included the following:

· Capacity planning failure: neuroscience need more beds and theatre time. The risk included loss of market share and specialist services.

· The 18 week referral to treatment target

· Challenging interaction between the trust and patients/GPs

· Theatre refurbishment

· The surgical admissions lounge

· Helipad

· Surgical admissions unit

He also commented that he encouraged more face to face meetings between divisions in order to progress issues rather than ‘hiding behind’ emails. 
The Chairman asked Drew what the main frustration was within the division.  D Fleming commented that the slow pace at which things happen could be frustrating when the need for change had been identified. 
P Murphy commented on the evolving divisional structure.  D Fleming reported that the structure was improving all the time; reporting structures were more robust, numbers of SIs were decreasing and things were moving in the right direction. In terms of decentralisation D Fleming commented that there were still insufficient clinical leaders but the direction of travel was positive.  It was noted that R Given-Wilson was running a programme which aimed to train the next generation of clinical leaders. D Fleming commented that the Divisional Governance Board had good attendance and lively debate. 
A Robertson commented that the division needed support to help reduce the number of repatriations; there were up to 25 to 30 patients in the trust at a time who needed to be repatriated to their local hospitals. 
M Scott congratulated the divisional team and commented that the division was moving in the correct direction. He commented that real devolution of authority needed to be embedded, not to splinter but to encourage movement in the same direction. T Kemp commented that the division’s plans were very much aligned with the trust strategies.
	

	
	
	

	13.06.03
	Foundation Trust preparation:

-Historic due diligence, BGAF and QGF independent review action plans

P Jenkinson presented the action plans developed in response to the recommendations for the independent assessments conducted as part of the trust’s foundation trust preparation. The monitoring of the action plans takes place at the FT programme board.  A reassessment of the Quality Governance Framework (QGAF) was due in May.  
	

	
	
	

	13.07
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	13.07.01
	Trust Performance report

S Bolam presented the report and highlighted the following:

18 week referral to treatment target (RTT) – the trust continued to meet the standards required in aggregate terms and the plan agreed with commissioners was exceeded each month.  At the end of December only ENT and neurosurgery did not meet the standard (admitted pathway). Considerable effort was still being put in, especially with ENT, to ensure the target was met.  It was noted that M Scott and S Bolam continue to meet fortnightly with the commissioners.  
A&E performance – the performance had deteriorated recently and a number of actions had been taken to address this.  S Bolam and A Robertson meet weekly to review the remedial action plan; A&E would be maintained in continued escalation context for the foreseeable future.  The issues within the current week were bed management issues and flow through the hospital rather than flow through A&E.  S Bolam reported that the breach reports contained evidence of the discussions between clinical staff and A&E which was positive.
The Chairman provided feedback from the Finance & Performance Committee 

18 week referral to treatment target (RTT) - the performance was great progress and the Chairman congratulated those involved. There was concern regarding ENT and while there was not complete confidence that the target would be achieved there was a significant amount of work going into to it.
A&E performance – there was disappointment regarding November and January however things had been a little better in January. 
C Difficile – although the trust’s performance was greatly improved there was still work to do.
CQUINs – there were some large sums of money at stake in some of the areas where the trust underperformed.  The executive team were looking at those areas to ensure that performance would be better next year.  It was noted that the CQUIN money goes to divisions and was therefore an incentive.  The trust currently had a CQUIN risk of about £2m per annum.
Discussion took place regarding how the divisions could be further incentivised to perform better against the CQUINs. S Bolam reported that there was further work to be done to ensure reporting through divisions in 2013/14.

S Bolam reported that there had been a planned increase in locum cover in A&E in order to improve flow through the department; if this increase was seen to be ineffective in terms of demonstrating enough benefit the provision would be withdrawn. 

S Bolam presented the Single Operating Model (SOM) submission to the NTDA for February (December data). The NHSL scoring remained amber/red. The trust scored a red penalty point on A&E performance in quarter 3 however this was thought to be an error.  Inclusion of data from the MIU at Queen Mary’s hospital would improve the performance score.
MRSA, C Diff and A&E performance continued to be of concern.  Discussion took place regarding whether to invite Matt Laundy, Infection Control doctor, to board to update on MRSA and C Diff and the actions being taken to address performance.  It was noted that he had already attended the Executive management team meeting to provide a briefing.
S Bolam reported that the trust was taking a ‘no surprises’ approach and declaring A&E due to the levels of concern.  The board agreed C Smallwood and M Scott to sign declaration 2 on behalf of the board. 
	

	
	
	

	13.07.02
	Finance Report
S Bolam presented the report and highlighted that the year to date surplus was £4.06m which was £23k favourable to plan.  The trust had planned for a deficit in December as the income was modelled on calendar days and therefore anticipated a reduction in income in December which then picked up in busier months.  

Additional money had been received from Wandsworth CCG and NHS London in month 9 for winter pressures; this strengthened assurance to meet the year end target.   

The trust continued to underspend on capital; it had therefore been agreed to bring forward an ICT project to improve desktops and IT infrastructure.  
The cash balance increased by £5m to £21m mainly due to receipts from debtors and lower than planned capital expenditure.
The trust had finalised a year end settlement with the commissioners and therefore the cash and debtors position would improve further. 
CRPs: objective 1 had been achieved; there remained a gap for objective 2.

The Chairman provided feedback from the Finance & Performance Committee.  He reported that the committee were pleased with the likely outturn for the year and the expected underlying surplus. There had been discussion regarding the rise in agency spend.  S Pantelides and W Brewer to discuss at the Workforce committee and report back.
It was noted that a detailed productivity plan for 2013/14 for Monitor would be ready by the end of March. 

Discussion took place regarding the Improvement programme; it was sensed that there was opportunity but this was not yet translating into large savings. Ways needed to be found to drive large savings out of service improvement programmes.  It was noted that some of the service improvement programmes required capital and IT. 
The Finance & Performance committee were disappointed in the sizeable shortfall in the capital programme. There was a widespread feeling that the trust had not been spending enough on capital programmes for a while.  A review of the management of the capital programme and its associated governance had been agreed. N Deans commented that capital spend was often delayed by business cases not being ready for the process.  
S Bolam reported that the biggest deficit (within CRPs) was seen in cardiovascular and that there were legacy issues contributing to the budget and capacity challenge. He suggested that if tariffs reduce the knock on effect of that should not all fall to the individual division as the tariff is not in the division’s control. These numbers would be excluded when allocating CRPs as the CRPs should be about what could be changed by the divisions.
March board would received a plan for capital investment which would set out a mechanism for how the trust needs to spend and will make clear to the board how those recommendations were arrived at.
It was noted that there a future board strategy session would focus on capacity planning; the plan would be finalised by the end of March.
	S Bolam

March 2013

T Kemp

March 2013

	
	
	

	13.07.03
	Workforce Performance Report
W Brewer presented the workforce board report and highlighted that the majority of workforce indicators were improving however the sickness absence rate in December was above the trust target and agency expenditure had increased.
The substantive vacancy rate had continued to decrease since August 2012 by a total of 2.56%.  The decrease was attributable to several factors, one being closer reconciliation between ESR and the finance system which had reduced the establishment, also an increase of substantive staff in post and the trust’s CRP programme reducing the number of actual posts in the organisation.

It was noted that the trust’s turnover had stabilised over the past four months after increasing earlier in the year.  The increase had been due in part to a TUPE transfer of dental staff and the introduction of a MARS scheme.  It was noted that there had been an overall increase in voluntary turnover which was a concern.  This was particularly the case for AHPs and the trust had a higher rate when benchmarked against other trusts.

The trust’s stability rate, although slightly higher than it had been, was lower than other comparable trusts.  The stability rate provides an indication of the retention rate amongst more experienced employees. 
Sickness absence rates had increased by 0.2% to 3.95% (above the target of 3%); this was thought to be seasonal. Firm action was expected for staff with a poor record.
Rising agency spend had been discussed at both the Finance & Performance and Workforce committees. Some of the increase was attributable to the additional winter beds.  There had been a decrease in bank in December. 
Mandatory training: it was pleasing to see the success of e-learning programmes.

Appraisal rates: there was good progress with the management of non-medical appraisal rates.  Progress had slipped with medical staff and it was disappointing to see that the introduction of revalidation had not had the impact hoped for. R Given-Wilson and W Brewer to discuss.  
P Kopelman commented that the trust needed to be planning ahead for staffing 24/7 and the decrease in numbers of junior doctors in training etc. It was noted that R Given-Wilson and A Robertson were working on the 24/7 project and looking at where doctor numbers could be reduced by using SNAPs etc.  
W Brewer reported that temporary staff management was being centralised which it was hoped would help to control agency spend.  There was also ongoing work regarding agency doctors.  
N Deans commented on the good range of data presented in the report and commented on the high levels of anxiety/stress; in terms or wellbeing it was important that the trust was able to support those staff appropriately.
J Hulf commented on the low appraisal figure for medical staff.  W Brewer advised that this related to consultant and staff grade staff and the low figure was partly due to lack of reporting appraisal.
Discussion took place regarding the high rates of turnover in some care groups; W Brewer reported that each division are provided with this information and the HR manager for the division would be expected to work with divisions to identify problems and make necessary changes. S Pantelides commented that it would be helpful to know the reasons for leaving and the destinations.  W Brewer reported that there were plans to introduce an online leaving survey which would capture this information.
C Smallwood requested that the next report included agency costs expressed as a percentage of staff costs. 
S Pantelides commented that it was important to understand which sections of information provided the benefit and which were most alarming (and therefore requiring action). 
	W Brewer/R Given-Wilson

March 2013

W Brewer

March 2013

	
	
	

	13.07.04
	Audit Committee
The January Audit Committee had been cancelled and rescheduled for February therefore there was nil to report.
	

	
	
	

	13.07.05
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 
	

	
	P Jenkinson presented the report and asked the board to note that the fully revised Board Assurance Framework (BAF) would be ready for the March meeting and that the financial risks would be developed as part of the full revision.  
P Jenkinson drew the board’s attention to the Quality risk profile (QRP) and asked the board to note the caveats attached regarding the timeliness of items that appeared on the QRP.  The compliance unit continued to work with the CQC to try to address these issues. 
The board noted that the CQC were currently conducting a two day unannounced visit to the trust to review seven outcome areas.  A wide range of clinical areas were being visited including A&E, renal, stroke, maternity and care of the elderly.  Initial feedback would be received immediately following the visit with the draft report expected in two weeks.  The trust would have an opportunity to comment on the draft report before the final report was produced in four weeks.  

The trust’s maternity department was due to be assessed for CSNT Level 3 the following week; it was anticipated that this would be achieved.

It was noted that the Quality Governance Framework (QGAF) had been discussed as part of item 8.3 on the agenda.  The board confirmed that they were content with the risks within the QGAF.  It was noted that the outturn risk would reduce in light of the recently agreed settlement.  
	

	
	
	

	13.07.06
	Board Governance Arrangements
P Jenkinson presented the paper and asked the board to note that the frequency of board meetings was being reviewed as part of a wider review of board and sub-committee arrangements in preparation for foundation trust status.  The formal proposals would be presented at the next board meeting.  
	C Smallwood/:P Jenkinson March 2013

	
	
	

	13.08
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	13.08.01
	Use of the Trust Seal

Nil usage to report this month.
	

	
	
	

	13.09
	Questions / comments from the Public

H Ingram raised a concern regarding the discharge of her neighbour which she felt to have been poorly managed.  A Robertson to take more details and discuss with HI following the meeting. 
H Ingram also raised the issue of staff turnover in the lymphoedema department; W Brewer to discuss with HI outside the meeting. 
H Ingram also raised a query regarding the proposed multi storey car park (Estates strategy) and the access from the car park through the proposed private patients’ unit (PPU).  N Deans confirmed that it was currently proposed that the access from the car park would be via a corridor in PPU which would be for all to use (not just those accessing PPU).  He also advised that that the drawings were currently only an artist’s impression.
	A Robertson

March 2013

W Brewer

March 2013

	
	
	

	13.10
	Meeting evaluation

The Chairman asked those present to provide feedback on the board meeting.  P Murphy commented that the quality of the board papers was improving.  S Pantelides commented that there was some repetition of quality, performance and risk issues between the various reports.  The Chairman commented that the external assessors had given similar feedback following their observation of the Board meeting in November 2012.  M Scott reported that the trust’s response was to ensure discipline between subcommittees e.g. if agency staff usage was an issue the appropriate sub-committee would need to pick up the relevant strand of discussion (i.e. finance issue or workforce issue).
	

	
	
	

	13.11
	Date of the next meeting 28 March 2013 at 1.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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